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__________________________________________________________
Conservation Commission Meeting
August 19, 2020
Present:

Peter Bamber

Kristin Capezio

Heather Miller

Carly Rocklen

Catherine Walsh

Also Present: Paul Halkiotis, AICP, Director of Planning and Economic Development, and Ramanda Morgan, Secretary 
Please note the August 19, 2020 meeting was held remotely using GoToMeeting software. The virtual Conservation Commission meeting has held remotely due to the 2020 COVID-19 virus pandemic State of Emergency issued by the Governor. Special Legislation was approved that relaxed certain requirements of the Open Meeting Law, specifically the requirement for in person public meetings.

7:15 pm the Conservation Commission meeting was called to order by Acting Chairman Capezio, filling in for Chairman Washburn;  a roll call of each member was conducted by the Chairman. 

Ramanda Morgan stood in for the agent; the new Environmental Planner/Conservation Agent will be starting on September 1, 2020.
Appointment – Conservation Restriction under the CPA 

Location:  Off of 84 Morse Street, end of Saint Joseph Avenue

Present: 
Paul Halkiotis, AICP, Director of Planning and Economic Development

Acting Chairman Capezio gave the floor to Paul Halkiotis.
Paul Halkiotis gave a brief history of the process of purchasing land with community preservation funds. State law requires that a conservation restriction be placed on the property, and the conservation restriction lists the things that cannot and can be done on the property and things that can be done, but require some form of permission.


Mr. Halkiotis explained when we purchased the property, we included money, $10,000, for this conservation restriction, and we included money to move forward with plans to develop a park if the property – we've been working with the Wild Land Trust, Inc. and they are the entity that is going to hold and enforce this conservation in perpetuity. The process of getting the conservation restricted, reviewed and approved, involves sending a copy to the State Division of Conservation and Recreation. This restriction has been reviewed and approved by town counsel, the board of directors at The Wildlife Trust, as well as the Board of Selectmen whom voted to recommend approval of the conservation restriction. The last step in this process, at the local level, is to ask the Conservation Commission to take a formal vote to approve the conservation restriction.

Mr. Halkiotis requested a formal vote to approve the draft conservation restriction.

Acting Chairman Capezio called for a motion to approve the draft restriction.

MOTION:  Mr. Bamber made a motion approve to approve the draft conservation restriction, seconded by Ms. Walsh. 

VOTE: 5-0, motion carried. 

No further action was taken.

___________________________________________________________
Appointment – Geocaches 

Location:  Ellis Pond and Endean Conservation Land

Present: 
Brenda Fraser, Westwood, MA

Acting Chairman Capezio said the commission had received a request for Brenda Frazer, as private citizen from Westwood, who is requesting approval to place ‘Geocaches’ on conservation property in Norwood, then gave the floor to Ms. Frazer.

Ms. Frazier said while she is a resident of Westwood she felt like an “honorary Norwood resident”, and would like to introduce this hobby to Norwood. It's a worldwide hobby that's been around for at least 20 years. It's just as a hobby where people make small or take a small container(s) with a log book in it, and they leave it in different places, in the woods, at historical sites, or at other places. Geocaching is open to families, or individuals, that want to play the game, use GPS, and an ‘app’ to tell you where to go, “and it's like a little adventure in the woods.”

Ms. Frazier continued stating that she had meet at the two proposed locations – Nichols Street Trail and near the Hawes Pool Pond trail. In both locations the ‘geocache’ would be discretely placed in are no more than 10 ft. off the trail.
Ramanda Morgan confirmed the locations were easy to access and right off of the trail with no major impedance in the way, and that this may be a wonderful activity. 

Ms. Frazier spoke in regards to the size of the containers, to which Ms. Morgan said the ones she viewed at the site visit where the size of an eye glass and smaller, like a film canister. 

Discussion with the members ensued regarding what would go in to the canister, whom would be responsible for filling them and or replacing them.

Ms. Frazier confirmed that she would like to place small trinkets, a small log page, and she would take responsibility of replacing them and refilling them as needed.

Ms. Morgan has suggested that the trinkets no be large enough for a child to potential choke on and no currency. Additionally suggested that Ms. Frazier be put in contact with the Trails Committee, as this may be a great way to get items like stickers, or such items to place in the Geocaches. 
Several of the members expressed that have never heard of it but were concerned about animals and children finding it a potential choking hazard. 

Acting Chairman Capezio reiterated Ms. Frazier would be responsible for maintenance or any of the objects that need to be replaced, if they are damage that she removes them, and the request stands to seek approval of the use of geocaches on conservation property at the two places identified.

Carly Rocklen reiterated the importance of considering where people are walking in and out to access geocaches to make sure that no sensitive species would be disturbed by foot traffic. 
Ms. Frazier said she would expect 8-10 people per year, it’s a popular hobby.

Ms. Morgan commented that the trails they would be placed on are already very active.  


Heather Miller agreed that it sounds really cool and like a great way to engage people, but was wondering if there were any concerns about wild life. 

Ms. Morgan confirmed the contents would be a small roll of paper, ‘the log”, as well as other small trinkets, e.g. stickers. As there were concerns with creating a choking hazard – there will also be a note inside informing ‘finders’ of what a geocache was and not to remove it. 

Acting Chairman Capezio went on to say “and I think if we at the end, however, we vote, vote to approve, or not, approve that, we are going to defer to Joe [Greeley] really, to ensure that this is implemented in a way that's safe.”

Acting Chairman Capezio called for a motion to approve of the use of geocaches on conservation property at the two places identified.

MOTION:  Mr. Bamber made a motion approve to approve of the use of geocaches on conservation property at the two places identified, seconded by Ms. Walsh.
VOTE: 5-0, motion carried. 

No further action was taken.
Notice of Intent

Allen & Major Associates, Inc. representing Connor Flanagan Bird Incorporated d.b.a. CertainTeed Roofing, DEP File No. 251-0516, N2020-03. 
Project location: 1077 Pleasant Street 

Present:
Ryan Bianchetto, Allen & Major Associates


Travis Hinman, Ramboll Environmental
Acting Chairman Capezio open the hearing for the Notice of Intent, calling for the representative.

Mr. Bianchetto stated the site of the project is CertainTeed, a roofing manufacturing facility at 1077 Street.
Plans on file were presented and discussed.

Mr. Bianchetto continued the presentation for the Notice of Intent filing for some remediation work that's happening along the Neponset River to the north. Some of you are probably pretty familiar with the site from past notice of intent filings. In the past, there was some work that was on the south side of the river – those filings have been successfully closed. So tonight, we're here to talk about remediation work that's happening along the bank and in this section here of the site. There's an existing bridge that connects across a river across the river and the previously disturbed areas and the other side of the site.
Mr. Bianchetto indicated on the plan where the work would take place; the operations date back to 1904, when the first roofing plant was built on site, this remediation that's proposed is environmental remediation. There is asbestos containing materials that are in this location of the site that needs to be removed, just like in the past projects that were done successfully - we're talking about improvements to both the Neponset River watershed, to the immediate surroundings on the site. There's a 200 foot offset for the riverfront areas, and we're working within that area. So at the end of the day, what we're proposing is remediation, and we're looking for an Order of Conditions for the proposed remediation that will improve the site conditions which include:

· Installation of rodent control measures. 

· Erosion control measures that will be installed at the perimeter - curtains, fences.

· Removal of the soil, including monitoring dust around the site during the construction.

· Removal of asbestos containing materials soil that is present in the river bank, currently along the western side of the river - those soils will be excavated, removed and then replaced with clean soils and capped over with additional fill for protection measures, including a non-woven geotextile fabric topped off with soil.
Mr. Bianchetto said in summary there'll be sensing and warning signs around the outside perimeter of construction area. So at the end of the day, what you would see at the surface would be new vegetation. On the Neponset River Bank, where the last most recent remediation that was approved, now consists of rip rap. In the proposed condition, it's a nice, clean material and will stabilize the bank. So that's, that's essentially the cliques, nuts and bolts overview of the work. Additionally, shown on the proposed plans were flagging of the resources on site, and 100 year floodplain elevations. And the River Bank itself, there is no wetlands proposed. There are no proposed buildings. There are no other proposed improvements; it's essentially a project to clean up an area to improve the riverfront itself.
At the end of the day, we've met the performance standards that are extremely important to both owner, and in turn of Norwood, we’ve met those performance standards, and they're outlined in the Notice of Intent.

We have met the drainage requirements. There is no existing catch basins or drain drainage systems in this area. 

We are proposing an operation and maintenance plan to comply with the requirements for stormwater maintenance on site and at the end of the day this will be an improvement to the area.
Acting Chairman Capezio called for questions from the members.
Ms. Walsh asked for clarification of areas marked, purple, blue and orange on the erosion control plan, and fencing location. 
Mr. Bianchetto confirmed these areas were the work zone, erosion control measures, and material staging location.  Additionally, the fencing is within the 200 ft. buffer zone. 
Ms. Walsh followed up to confirm this was an existing MCP site.

Mr. Bianchetto said that was correct and there was prior coordination with DEP to have this approved. 

Travis Hinman detailed the previous phases that were previously conducted on the site, which was closed out in early June 2020. This material was discovered during work on the bank, during that other phase of work, realized that it was more extensive than was originally thought and realized that we needed to finish the first phase before we can move on and manage this.
Discussion continued on the details of the proposed project which included the use of native seed mix and native plantings, and the fencing which shall remain as part of the restricted access. 

Acting Chairman Capezio stated that this NOI would be peer reviewed by LEC Environmental, to which the hearing should be continued until the next available meeting.

MOTION:  Mr. Bamber made a motion to continue the hearing until September 2, 2020, seconded by Ms. Miller.

VOTE: 5-0, motion carried.

No further action was taken.

___________________________________________________________

Jain Center of Greater Boston N2020-04, 556 Nichols Street

Present:
Dharmendra K. Sethi, Jain Center of Boston
Acting Chairman Capezio opened the discussion welcoming the Dharmendra K. Sethi who was representing the Jain Center of Boston (JCOB). 
Ms. Morgan stated his matter was on the previous agenda to which the members elected not to issue an enforcement order, nor levy a fine, and gave an overview of the unauthorized work which included work within the buffer zone, removal of trees from town property, and dumping. The JCOB had previously hired a landscaping company which were ignorant to the regulations and suggested the additional work with led to the violation. The JCOB was profusely apologetic and wanted to work with the Commission on remediating the area and were in the process of putting together a plan. 
Mr. Sethi stated the JCOB purchased the property 10 years ago to which little maintenance had been done. The landscaping and tree work was intended to restore the property and any infraction was totally unintentional and would like to work with the Commission to resolve this matter.
Acting Chairman asked for an update on the status of the remediation. 
Mr. Sethi said they had yet to hire someone. 

Acting Chairman Capezio opened the floor to the members. 

Ms. Miller questioned what were the JCOB’s plans to bring someone on to evaluate what further steps would need to be taken or were they looking for the Commission to guide them.

Mr. Bamber stated he assumed the next steps would be to bring in an outside organization, to develop a plan, and then bring it to the Commission for approval, and that they would need to work in conjunction with the new Conservation Agent to avoid an enforcement order and fines and at this point, “that would be the goal is to remediate the area and allow you to do the work that in a proper manner so that you can improve your property.”


Mr. Sethi said they were planning to due additional work to that area in question and requested if the remediation could be delayed until that time in the future. 

Mr. Halkiotis said he understand that there are plans to do more work on the property, but before the Commission gets involved with entertaining any, any future projects, I think we have to close the books on the incident that occurred and recommend that the Commission require the JCOB to submit a restoration and remediation plan. “They need to show us how they're going to remediate the damage they cause and what areas they need to restore that were physically in the resource area…they need to submit a planting plan for what's going to go into that area, to bring it back to the way it was, before literal clearing occurred.”

Well, again, I was, I was stating that when Paul joined, then I make the motion that they hire.

Mr. Bamber said they need a competent outside entity to put together a remediation and restoration plan and present it to us for approval before any other activities take place.

Further discussion ensued on the extent of the work that had been done. 

Ms. Morgan confirmed the removal of the wood chips, logs, and debris, which were relocated to an area nest to the building, outside of the resource area.

Ms. Morgan said the JCOB had requested to do some additional tree work on the site. As there were two partial cut trees in the front of the building, as well as a large tree located on the side of the building that was precariously overhanging the roof – they would like to have approval to have it removed. 

Members agreed that the tree in question was outside of the Commissions jurisdiction. So approval was not required. 

MOTION:  Mr. Bamber made a motion that no further work shall occur within the resource area until the Commission has a full plan for restoration and remediation and said plan is approved, seconded by Catherine Walsh.

VOTE: 5-0, motion carried.

No further action was taken.

Members discussed a continuance to allow Mr. Sethi additional time to locate a firm to assist with the plan.

MOTION:  Mr. Bamber made a motion to continue until September 16, 2020, seconded by Ms. Miller. 

VOTE: 5-0, motion carried.

No further action was taken.

Request for Certificate of Compliance 

United Consultants representing Mark O’Malia/RJK LLC

596 Pleasant Street, DEP File No. 251-0500, N2018-10

Ms. Morgan gave a brief overview of the past on the property – this was a parking lot which was stripped and repaved. The work was discovered by a member of the Commission while in process. The owner complied with the stop work request, filed an NOI and completed all work as outlined under the order.  
Acting Chairman Capezio said it seems fairly straightforward and asked the commission members if they had any questions or comments on the project. No questions were raised. 

MOTION:  Mr. Bamber made a motion to grant a Certificate of Compliance as requested, seconded by Ms. Walsh. 

The Chairman called for a rollcall vote. 

VOTE: 5-0, motion carried.

No further action was taken.
___________________________________________________________

Request for Certificate of Compliance 

United Consultants representing Subaru of New England

111 Morse Street, DEP File No. 251-0443, N2012-11

Ms. Morgan gave a brief overview of the project with included the construction of a LEED Certified building and parking lot. 
Mr. Bamber stated the Commission’s jurisdiction on this project was the “tiniest little piece on the eastern end of the parking lot… jurisdiction is not the building and everything else which is wonderful isn't even in our jurisdiction. This is literally incredibly small section in one tiny corner of the eastern end of the parking lot towards route one.”
The Chairman asked the commission members if they had any questions or comments on the project. No questions were raised. 

MOTION:  Mr. Bamber made a motion to grant a Certificate of Compliance as requested, seconded by Ms. Walsh. 

The Chairman called for a rollcall vote. 

VOTE: 5-0, motion carried.

No further action was taken.

___________________________________________________________

Request for Certificate of Compliance 

Kelly Engineering Group representing Bankim Patel of Moderna Therapeutics

100 Tech Drive, DEP File No. 251-0495, N2018-06

Ms. Morgan gave a brief overview of the project which included a security fence on the Moderna property. 
Photos were submitted to the members for review. 

Ms. Rocklen questioned the photograph which showed an expanse of fence over a small waterway (Plantingfield Brook) and if it presented any impediment to wildlife. Additionally, who would maintain the area; keep it free of trash and debris. 
Ms. Morgan said it would not, and did not create any sort of “fish trap”, and the applicant would have to maintain the area as part of the ongoing conditions. 
The Chairman asked the commission members if they had any questions or comments on the project. No questions were raised. 

There were no members of the public in attendance. 

MOTION:  Mr. Bamber made a motion to grant a Certificate of Compliance as requested, seconded by Ms. Miller. 

The Chairman called for a rollcall vote. 

VOTE: 5-0, motion carried.

No further action was taken.

___________________________________________________________

Request for Certificate of Compliance

Norwood Engineering Co representing David Martin

22 George Willet Parkway, DEP File No. 251-0492, N2018-03
Mr. Bamber recused himself from this matter.

Ms. Morgan gave a brief overview of the project – this project had received an extension as the applicant was unable to start the work as previously scheduled. The project included an addition and paver walkway, as well as a raised bed along the side, which the former agent had allowed to be installed after.
The Chairman asked the commission members if they had any questions or comments on the project. No questions were raised. 

MOTION:  Ms. Miller made a motion to grant a lot specific Certificate of Compliance, seconded by Ms. Walsh.
VOTE: 4-0, motion carried.

No further action was taken.
___________________________________________________________

Conservation Agent’s Report

Minutes

Minutes were reviewed by the members. Chairman Stephen Washburn and member John Gear were not present for this vote.
MOTION:  Mr. Bamber made a motion to approve the minutes as submitted, seconded by Ms. Walsh. 

VOTE: 5-0, motion carried. 

No further action was taken.

Skating Club of Boston (SCOB)
Present:
Daniel Govoni, Northstar
Mr. Halkiotis updated the members on the status of the violation. This situation occurred about the same time, few weeks ago when the violation was discovered at the JCOB. The violation included cutting along the front of the property – an area that runs along University Ave, where there is an existing swale, was clear-cut, and this was an area that was the focus of some discussion with the planning board when the boards had public hearings and were reviewing the project. This was also discussed with the Commission how this area would be handled; it was kind of a complicated area, with two swales side-by-side, one sending stormwater one way, the other selling stormwater the other way. The order of condition required that the applicant, during construction, contact the conservation agent to review how this area would be pruned out and cleared out of the underbrush. Due to a misunderstanding with a contractor this area was clear cut. After meeting with representatives of the SCOB, erosion control had been put in place to stabilize the area and discussions have been opened for restoration. A draft landscaping plan has been submitted to the Commission, and I have requested that the project landscape architect from Tetra Tech, inspect the site and prepare a landscape plan for stabilizing the slopes and providing a robust landscape plan at the front door of the SCOB. We also received recommendations from LEC – the report did not recommend installing big, mature trees because of the slope, the size of the root ball would have to be very large to accommodate some big trees. But given the steepness of the slope, they advised me that we want a smaller group off from a smaller diameter tree, and so they recommended blank inch and a half to inch caliper trees. I recommend the Commission accept the recommendations from Mark Manganello at LEC to implement what he's advising us to do. Additionally, I would like to take the landscape plan from Tetra Tech and have Mark review and see if he agrees with the types of plantings in the locations that are being proposed by Tetra Tech.

Mr. Govoni said foremost we understand that there was a mistake made. There was clear breakdown in communication between our construction team and the landscaper. After self-reporting and meeting with Paul on site, we've engaged with our landscape architect and put together a plan that we believe is inviting to the site. The slope of the embankment requires us to install a tree of a 1 to 1.5 inch caliper. We believe that 40 trees should adequately cover the mistake that was made as it relates to the size of the trees they came down, as well as provide a more inviting entrance to the Skating Club of Boston. After meeting with Paul, we immediately did work to install the stabilization at the edge of the stream and I think we're hopeful to move forward and get this behind us and restore the area to the extent that we need to satisfy everybody.


Ms. Walsh questioned why the Commission would approve the recommendations, and felt that “I would want to be approving the recommendations of the landscape architect that Northstar has hired.”


Mr. Halkiotis stated The Conservation Commission hired LEC to review the project initially back a couple of years ago, so when I needed technical advice on what to do with this area, I work for consistency to bring back the same firm, the same person that was familiar with the project. 

The members continued to discuss issue of replacing the removed larger caliper trees with smaller caliper trees, as well as maintaining the overall tree canopy – “40 trees is great, but 40 small trees is nowhere near the benefits that 18 mature trees were providing.”
Mr. Govoni responded that the constraints in the northern edge of our property line were constrained not only by the drainage easement in which this occurred, but directly south of that, is an Algonquin. “I will say that I, I believe, personally, we have a fairly robust landscape plan for the site itself. We have a great amount of detail and effort that went into creating that, and making it inviting. And part of our objective, and in working with the same landscape architect, that our original landscape plan was to try to blend into what we had already provided.
Debate continued around the possibility of planting mature trees elsewhere on the site, providing shade and restoration of some of the conditions that previously existed. 


Mr. Halkiotis asked if the Commission would like to take this matter under advisement, review it and make some decisions at the next meeting.

The members agreed that they would like to see a plan from Northstar before moving forward, but would allow them to continue working on the other swale - There are still open Orders of Conditions on this die, 


Mr. Halkiotis stated he requested that SCOB stop working in that area where the swell is, but allowed the construction on the remainder of the facility. They did stop, and waited until I brought an LEC to take a look at it and make some recommendations. Since our meeting last week, they did install erosion controls, and that was the first recommendation, they want to go to the next step to continue to build the parking lot, and swale, while we resolve the violation.
Mr. Govoni said we're unable to finish the front area of the parking lot until the drainage swale is created.
Ms. Miller requested that whatever remediation and restoration plan is submitted include some painting of mature trees or funds to the town to plant mature trees.
MOTION:  Mr. Bamber made a motion to allow work to continue on the swale, seconded by Ms. Walsh. 

VOTE: 5-0, motion carried. 


MOTION:  Mr. Bamber made a motion for SCOB to appear at the September 2, 2020 with a plan, seconded by Ms. Walsh. 

VOTE: 5-0, motion carried. 

No further action was taken.

Other on-going project updates

Ms. Morgan updated the members on the status of the on-going Eagle Scout project at Pezwick Park trail – we are awaiting the delivery of several benches and a picnic table. Once received we will request DPW install them.

We have also received another Eagle Scout project request – information is still being gathered and will be presented at a future meeting. 

There was an email regarding the Big Y supermarket that was included as an “FYI” to the members. 

No further action was taken. 
Adjournment
MOTION: to adjourn by Mr. Bamber, seconded by Ms. Miller.

Roll Call, vote: 5-0, motion carried.  

Meeting adjourned.
 Next Meeting: September 2, 2020 

Respectfully submitted by R. Morgan.
_______________________

Stephen Washburn, Chair
_______________________ 

Kristin Capezio, Vice Chair
_______________________

John Gear

____________________

Peter Bamber



_______________________
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_______________________
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_______________________

Catherine Walsh

